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Sickle Cell Commission Meeting

December 7, 2017

10:00 a.m.-12:00 p.m.

LDH Bienville Building, Room 173

628 North 4th Street, Baton Rouge, LA 70802
Conference Call info: 888-278-0296 
Access Code: 8965636# 
Roll Call taken by Ms. Burgess; members present at the meeting were as follows:

· Lorri Burgess, Baton Rouge Sickle Cell Disease Foundation – Commission Chair 
· Pamela Saulsberry, Ph.D., LCSW,  Northeast Sickle Cell Anemia Foundation – Commission Vice Chair (via phone)

· Melody Benton, Sickle Cell Center-Tulane University (proxy on behalf of Tamuella Singleton, MD) (via phone)

· Shannon Robertson, Louisiana Primary Care Association (proxy on behalf of LPCA) (via phone)

· Jerry Paige, Sickle Cell Disease Association, NW Louisiana Chapter (via phone)

· Etta Pete, Southwest Louisiana Sickle Cell Disease Foundation (via phone)

· Cheryl Harris, MPH, OPH Genetic Diseases Program (LDH Designee) (via phone)
Additional meeting attendees:

· Donna Thaxton, Northeast Sickle Cell Anemia Foundation
· Raj Warrier, MD., Ochsner Health Center for Children (via phone)
· Susan Berry, MD., OPH CYSHCN Program (via phone)
· Bridgette Pierre, NP., Our Lady Of The Lake (via phone)

· Tanisha Smith, NP., Our Lady Of The Lake (via phone)

· Patti Barovechio, DNP, OPH CYSHCN Program (via phone)

· Michelle Duplantier, LCSW, OPH CYSHCN Program (via phone)

· Kera Simmons, OPH Genetic Diseases Program

· Chelsea Carter, OPH Genetic Diseases Program

· Jantz Malbrue, OPH Genetic Diseases Program

Call to Order

Lorri Burgess called the meeting to order at 10:04 a.m.

Welcome

Approval of meeting minutes – October 3, 2017
Cheryl Harris motioned to approve, second by Dr. Pamela Saulsberry. 

1. Report: Data and Surveillance- Jantz Malbrue
a. Surveillance System/Registry Model
Since the beginning of 2017, newborn screening identified 61 newborns with a sickle cell disease diagnosis.  In addition, 1324 sickle cell trait cases were detected.  The newly identified cases were distributed by regions to the sickle cell foundations and clinics.  The Sickle Cell Registry has 2285 individuals identified through the newborn screening program.  Additionally, there are 1615 individuals among the Sickle Cell Foundations active client list.  Collectively, the registry has 3900 individuals with a sickle cell disease diagnosis.  The data was crosschecked with client history from the Sickle Cell Foundations as well as vital records and the death registry data.  

The Genetic Disease Program has been collaborating with the LDH Bureau of Health Informatics to develop a surveillance system that will use ICD9 & ICD10 codes associated with SCD in Medicaid. Although client-level data sharing is not yet available with Medicaid, this will allow the LSCC to monitor population-level trends in patient care and clinical utilization costs.  The client-level data is summarized by calendar year including sickle cell related claims and non-sickle cell related claims.  Also, the data is categorized by age group, gender, region and parish.  In contrast to the 2,285 total cases in the registry, there were 9951 Medicaid-eligible individuals that acquired a SCD-related Medicaid claim between January 2014 and October 2017, signifying a major reporting gap.  Among these, 5683 were less than 21 years of age. A total of $87.3 million dollars were paid for the sickle cell related claims.  The Managed Care Organizations (Healthy Louisiana) paid $67.8 million dollars for sickle cell related claims, and LDH paid $19.4 million dollars were paid by LDH on behalf of recipients who weren’t eligible for enrollment in Healthy Louisiana.


Dr. Pamela Saulsberry motioned, second by Jerry Paige
2. Report: Medical Service/Delivery- Lorri Burgess
Lorri Burgess stated that Dr. Renee Gardner wants to approve a few amendments within the Standards of Care toolkit.  Requests for additional books should be sent to the Genetic Diseases Program.  Cheryl Harris talked about a conversation with the Department of Health Medical Director in the Houma area (Region 3) about incorporating a sickle cell clinic.  The surveillance data for the population living with sickle cell disease in that area was presented during the meeting.  The goal is to start offering hematology services in that area in 2018.  Dr. Warrier offered to assist in strategizing hematology services for that region.  Etta Pete asked for clarity regarding the obstacles others have faced in receiving medication from pharmacies.  Bridgette Pierre explained that individuals with sickle cell are having a harder time getting medication compared to other conditions such as cancer.  The commission would like to improve access to pain medication for sickle cell disease patients through legislation.  
3. Report: Patient/Navigation- Lorri Burgess
Lorri Burgess continues to search for Legislators to promote the Patient Navigator Legislation and find funds.  Cheryl Harris stated there are two open seats within the Louisiana House of Representatives and Senate.  Ms. Burgess asked the meeting attendees to solicit support to lawmakers who would be great advocates.  Dr. Pamela Saulsberry stated some interest from Representative Katrina Jackson (District 16) and Representative Marcus Hunter (District 17).  Dr. Saulsberry offered to reach out to both legislators.  Ms. Burgess recapped the proposed ideas for the 2018 Legislative Session.  Ms. Burgess reiterated that expansion of the pain management protocol and patient health navigation were top priorities for the sickle cell commission.  Cheryl Harris informed a State Representative about the proposals of the commission.  Lori Burgess suggested creating a list of proposed legislative ideas.  Etta Pete agreed stating that a printed list of legislative proposals easier to discuss and deliver to their local legislatures.      
4. Report: Education and Advocacy- Lorri Burgess



 
Lorri Burgess recapped the 2017 Statewide Conference in preparation for the 2018 Conference.  Dr. Raj Warrier met with the Ochsner Continuing Medical Education (CME) Team to discuss the upcoming Statewide Sickle Cell Conference.  Michelle Duplantier suggested that the commission contact pharmaceutical companies for potential sponsorship.  Bridgette Pierre stated that Our Lady of the Lake has a great relationship with Novartis Representative Brandy and she is willing to share her contact information.  Chelsea Carter has the contact information for a representative at Pfizer who could be helpful.  Lorri Burgess suggested coordinating a committee meeting to discuss the upcoming conference agenda and timeline.  
5. 2018 Election of Officials- Jantz Malbrue
Electronic ballots were emailed to appointed commission members.  The results of the newly appointed commission chair and vice chair will be announced to the commission in the upcoming weeks.
6. 2018 Meeting schedule- Lorri Burgess
The meeting attendees agreed with scheduling the meetings on the second Wednesday of every third month at 10am.  The upcoming meeting dates have been confirmed for March 7th, June 13th, September 12th and December 12th.  
7. Sickle Cell Commission Website- Jantz Malbrue
The Communications, Innovation, and Action Team within the Bureau of Family Health is assisting with development and design of the commission website.  The website can be found at http://ldh.la.gov/index.cfm/page/2900.
Dr. Pamela Saulsberry motioned, second by Jerry Paige

8. Other Business 
a. Annual Report- Jantz Malbrue
The 2016/2017 Annual Louisiana Sickle Cell Commission Report is being prepared for submission to the Office of Community Affairs and Legislative Liaison.  The report will highlight the accomplishments of the commission as well as funding requests essential to improving the continuum of care for patients with Sickle Cell Disease.  

b. Boards & Commission- Jantz Malbrue
The Genetic Diseases Program updated the required Louisiana Sickle Cell Commission’s documents on the Boards and Commissions website.  The Division of Administration reported that the commission is in compliance by completing the necessary documents and meetings required by Act 814 of 2013.

Cheryl Harris motioned, second by Jerry Paige
Adjournment 11:08 AM
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